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Federal Court Dismisses Vianney Suit Against Kirkwood, Upholds Kirkwood’s Board of Adjustment Ruling
September 11, 2018
Kirkwood, Missouri:   A Federal Court Judge has issued an order dismissing all claims against the City of Kirkwood in a case brought by St. John Vianney High School in January 2017.  The ruling by Judge Ronnie White, for the United States District Court on September 7, upholds the decision by Kirkwood’s Board of Adjustment to deny a variance to Vianney that would have allowed it to use pole-mounted lights on its baseball field that were in violation of the City’s lighting regulations.

In its suit, Vianney claimed religious discrimination by the City. Vianney also claimed it could not fulfill its religious mission because of the Board of Adjustment decision.  Vianney argued that the City had treated it differently than it had treated Kirkwood High School. 

The Court rejected Vianney’s arguments and held that Vianney had “failed to demonstrate that it was treated less favorably than Kirkwood High School. Both Kirkwood High School and Vianney have a football/soccer stadium with lights and a sound system.”  Kirkwood High School does not have lights on its baseball field. 

The Court also held that Vianney had not presented any evidence that its ability to use the lights and sound system on its baseball field constituted a “religious exercise” and that the school had failed to demonstrate that it needed to use the lights and sound system as part of its religious exercise. 

In upholding the denial of Vianney’s request for a variance from complying with the City’s Zoning Code, Judge White said: “The Court finds no evidence that Vianney is entitled to a variance…”  The Court also mentioned in its findings the following:  “It has long been recognized that ‘local governments have a compelling interest in protecting the health and safety of their communities through the enforcement of the local zoning regulations.’”  The Court further stated:  “The City’s position is supported by hours of testimony from neighboring residents regarding the detrimental health and aesthetic effects of the light and noise from the lighting and sound systems.” 

“Much credit goes to the residents neighboring Vianney,” said Kirkwood Mayor Tim Griffin.  “Their active and vigilant involvement from the beginning has been so important. The use of the lights and sound system in excess of what is allowed would have been a detriment to the neighborhood.” 

“This has been an unfortunate, costly, and time-consuming situation for everyone involved,” Griffin continued. “For the neighboring residents and all of the citizens of Kirkwood, we firmly believe the Court arrived at the correct decision.”
The City has acknowledged that a former City staff member made a mistake in allowing the lights to be installed.  Kirkwood offered to pay Vianney for the cost incurred to purchase, install, and remove the lights, but this offer was rejected. 
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